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MEETING MINUTES

NORTH HAMPTON PLANNING BOARD

Work Session 

Thursday, September 13, 2007

Mary Herbert Conference Room

These minutes were prepared as a reasonable summary of the essential content of this meeting, not as a transcription.

Members present: Phil Wilson, Chairman; Shep Kroner, Vice Chairman; Joseph Arena, Laurel Pohl, Barbara Kohl, and Craig Salomon, Selectman’s Representative.

Members absent:  Tom McManus 

Others present:  Jill Robinson, RPC Circuit Rider, and Wendy Chase, Recording Secretary.

Alternates present:  None  

Mr. Kroner convened the Work Session meeting at 6:34pm.

Mr. Wilson moved and Mr. Salomon seconded the motion to approve the following minutes:  July 3, 2007 regular meeting minutes, August 7, 2007 regular meeting minutes, August 7, 2007 work session meeting minutes and September 4, 2007 regular meeting minutes.

The vote was unanimous in favor of the motion (6-0).

New Business

The Board decided to take up an item under new business prior to all other business on the agenda.

Glenn Martin – Evergreen Drive

In attendance for this topic:

Glenn Martin, 11 Evergreen Drive

The facts of the matter for Evergreen Drive are as follows:

· Evergreen Drive is maintained by the Town but has not been officially accepted as a Town Road.

· The Road has been built up to Town specifications.

· The Fire Department requested that the hydrant be raised, which was done but now the request is to put in a drainage pipe in the swale (that will be supplied by the Town) and to put fill on top of it.

· One of the plans requirements states that all wells shall be abandoned in accordance with the requirements of the State of NH within 8 months from the commencement of construction and in no case shall any wells be installed on any portion of the lots approved as part of this subdivision for any purpose, unless approved by both the Town of North Hampton Planning Board and the Town of North Hampton Water Commission. Mr. Martin would like to use the well on lot 17-66-4 for irrigation only and asked the Planning Board if he would be allowed to do that.

· There is remaining money left in the Evergreen Drive passbook account of at least $3,200.00.  The account is set up under the name of Evergreen Drive of the Seacoast LLC Glenn Martin, authorized signer.

Dr. Arena stated that the Road has not been accepted as a Town Road and therefore it is not the responsibility of the Town to incur costs involved in any aspect of Evergreen Drive, it is the responsibility of the owner, Mr. Martin.

Mr. Wilson suggested that the Board invite Fire Chief Tom Lambert, Building Inspector Richard Mabey and Road Agent Bob Strout to the October 2, 2007 Planning Board meeting to answer any questions the Board may have regarding Evergreen Drive and to write to the Water Commission requesting their opinion on capping the well.

Old Business

The Board reviewed the notice of decision and the registered plan for Tax map 007, lot 123.

Mr. Salomon explained that the Board of Selectmen has granted permission to Mr. Mabey to seek legal advice for a cease and desist order on the aforementioned property.

Mr. Salomon further explained that the tenant conducting business from that site is a client of his and that he would need to recuse himself from any dealings relating to the property and that Mr. Gould would also be recusing himself.  He said that Ms. Creighton would need to appoint two prior Selectmen to act on any violations pertaining to the property (007-123-000).

Mr. Wilson moved and Ms. Kohl seconded the motion to hold a public hearing to consider revoking the site plan for Tax map 007, lot 123, Lillie Putz Realty Trust, Peter E. Simmons, Trustee, 52 Walnut Avenue, North Hampton.

The vote passed (5 in favor, 0 opposed and 1 abstention).  Mr. Salomon abstained.

Mr. Wilson moved and Ms. Kohl seconded the motion that the Planning Board authorize the Vice Chair to draft a letter to the Board of Selectmen informing them that the Planning Board has taken the aforementioned action and ask them to provide the Code Enforcement Officer adequate funds to take the steps necessary to issue a cease and desist order that will be enforceable and defensible.

Dr. Arena directed his question to Mr. Salomon and asked that if the case ended up in Court would the defendant be responsible for the Town’s legal fees?  Mr. Salomon said that the Statute provides that if the Town prevails the defendant would be responsible for the Town’s legal fees.

The vote passed (5 in favor, 0 opposed and 1 abstention).  Mr. Salomon abstained.

The Rockingham Planning Commission Circuit Rider contract for July 1, 2007 to June 30, 2008 was reviewed.

Mr. Wilson noted for the record that the total cost for the assistance from the Circuit Rider (Dr. Jill Robinson) is $15,100.00.  The Town is responsible for only half of this amount ($7,550.00) and the remaining half of $7,550.00 is paid for with a grant from the NH Coastal Zone Program.

Ms. Pohl moved and Mr. Salomon seconded the motion to authorize Chair Phil Wilson to sign the RPC Circuit Rider contract to expire on June 30, 2008.

The vote was unanimous in favor of the motion (6-0).

Mr. Wilson signed the contract.  Ms. Chase will forward it to Selectman Chair, Emily Creighton for her signature and approval for payment.

Mr. Kroner briefly discussed the importance of designing a schedule for proposed amendments to zoning ordinances.  It was determined that no dates have been set by the State at this time.  The Planning Board must adhere to the State’s schedule regarding public hearing deadline dates for all proposed zoning ordinance amendments.

Section 416 - Sexually Orientated Business Ordinance

ZBA Chair John Anthony Simmons was in attendance for this discussion.

Mr. Wilson’s redraft of the Sexually Orientated Ordinance was reviewed and discussed.  Mr. Wilson explained that he tried to make the new ordinance “evergreen”. 

Amendments to the SOB include:

· A schedule of child-orientated businesses will be created and reviewed by the Planning Board annually.

· The Town staff members will prepare a map of the Town locating all child-oriented businesses that appear on the schedule and depict on the map all the areas where sexually orientated businesses are prohibited.

· The Planning Board will prepare and place on the Town Warrant a schedule of child-oriented businesses for adoption by the Legislative Body at least quadrennially.

Dr. Arena suggested that the word schedule be replaced with the word list throughout the proposed ordinance to make it less confusing.  The Board agreed to change schedule to list.

Mr. Simmons stated that he supports the proposed version to Section 416 and opined that the map is crucial especially with the difficulty in trying to come up with a definition of child-oriented. 

Mr. Wilson suggested that the revisions the Ordinance be made and the updated draft be placed on the October 11, 2007 Work Session Agenda and either amend it further or consider scheduling a public hearing for possible adoption at that time.

Mr. Salomon recommended adding recreational facilities to the examples of types of child-oriented business section (e).

Mr. Wilson added game arcades.

Mr. Simmons suggested that an updated schedule of bus stops from the bus company be           obtained and the areas be depicted on the map.

The Board skipped to “Other Business” on the agenda and asked Mr. Simmons to stay to discuss the topic of holding a joint Board meeting with the Planning Board, Conservation Commission and Zoning Board of Adjustment.  Mr. Wilson explained that he added the topic to the agenda because of the various points of views regarding setback regulations.  Mr. Wilson opined that the joint meeting would be a proper venue to discuss (1) volume of variance requests, (2) actions taken by the ZBA and (3) review of the legislation that the Planning Board sponsored in 2003 to set the wetlands setback at 100-feet.  Mr. Wilson requested that the Planning Board authorize him as the Chair to write a letter to the Chair of the Conservation Commission and Chair of the ZBA to ask that they participate in a joint meeting.

Ms. Pohl commented that she would rather see the nature of the discussion take place at a joint Board meeting rather than in the press as it has been.

Mr. Kroner agreed that it would be a good idea to hold a joint meeting.  He said that there are specific things that the Boards can look at from a set back standpoint such as prime wetland versus non-prime wetland.

Dr. Arena said that he would also like to discuss the five criteria the Zoning Board adheres to and to ask the ZBA to explain how they interpret each of the criteria especially “Spirit of the Ordinance”.  

Mr. Wilson stated that the purpose of the joint meeting is to consider whether or not the Planning Board needs to initiate legislative action with respect to the wetlands setback issue in the Planning Board’s role as the legislative body for land use issues.

Dr. Arena suggested that all members of each of the three Boards be invited to participate in the joint meeting. 

Mr. Salomon recused himself because he had a matter pending before the Zoning Board of Adjustment.

Mr. Salomon spoke from the audience and stated that he was speaking as a North Hampton citizen.  Mr. Salomon opined that if there are a number of variance requests from a certain ordinance then it would be a good idea to review that particular ordinance and it would be a good idea to meet with the Conservation Commission for their input but the Zoning Board is a different Board and has a different role and would have a conflict if they weighed in on possible changes to an ordinance and then later on have to vote on a variance request for that ordinance.  If the ZBA decided to participate in the joint meeting, it would be better if they took the approach of letting the Boards know of any problems they face with any of the ordinances.

Dr. Arena said that if there is a problem with an ordinance, the Planning Board should take care of it so people don’t have to keep going to the ZBA requesting variances.

Dr. Arena moved and Ms. Pohl seconded the motion to authorize Chair Phil Wilson to write a letter to the Conservation Commission and the Zoning Board requesting them to attend a joint meeting with the Planning Board regarding the wetland setback ordinance.

The vote passed (4 in favor, 0 opposed and 2 abstentions).  Mr. Salomon and Mr. Kroner abstained.

Mr. Salomon noted for the record that he informed both John Anthony Simmons and Chris Ganotis of this agenda topic prior to this meeting.

Mr. Kroner informed the Board that he and Mr. Wilson attended a meeting with Dr. Robinson at the Rockingham Planning Commission Office in Exeter pertaining to conservation subdivisions.  They looked at the Towns of Dublin and Deerfield’s conservation subdivision ordinance.  Mr. Kroner explained that drafting the proposed subdivision ordinance for North Hampton is in the beginning stages but he hopes Dr. Robinson will have a draft written to discuss at next month’s Work Session meeting. 

Ms. Robinson said that she incorporated the changes from the last work session into the Route 1 draft ordinance and sent a copy to Bert Garry, President of the North Hampton Business Association, and has not yet received any comments back from him in regards to it.

Mr. Wilson moved and Mr. Salomon seconded the motion to hold a public hearing for the Route 1 Use Changes draft ordinance on October 11, 2007.

The vote was unanimous in favor of the motion (6-0).

Ms. Robinson discussed with the Board performance standards for large-scale development drafts (1) Community Impacts and (2) Building Reuse that were distributed to the members last month.  She explained that the drafts were geared toward very large buildings in the I-B/R district and setting standards for developers that would protect the Town against things such as the abandonment of large buildings left to deteriorate and huge impacts on the community.

Mr. Wilson asked whether the proposed drafts could be part of the site plan review regulations rather than a zoning ordinance.  Ms. Robinson said that she was not sure but would investigate and update the Board.  Ms. Robinson will email the drafts to the members.

The Board decided to discuss any inconsistencies in the zoning ordinances at the November Work Session. The Board briefly discussed impervious surfaces and the sign ordinance.

Mr. Salomon stated that he would be sending out two drafts of proposed amendments to section 406.2 of the Zoning Ordinances to the members sometime next week for their review.

Committee Updates

Ms. Pohl updated the Board on the Long Range Planning Committee.  She informed the Board that the Board of Selectmen decided on the Towns they would use as a comparison regarding the Fire Department study at their last meeting. 

Ms. Pohl updated the Board on the CIP and said that she spoke to Interim Town Administrator Phil Munck regarding the fiscal information request that she sent to him in June.  He said that he did not receive it, so Ms. Pohl will be sending him another request for that information.

The Board discussed and completed the 2008-2009 Planning and Zoning Boards budgeted line items pertaining to the Planning Board.  Ms. Chase and Mr. Mabey will complete the administrative expense line items.

Mr. Wilson moved Ms. Kohl seconded the motion that a letter be sent to the owner of record for lot 007-123-000 informing the owner that the Planning Board is holding a public hearing on October 11, 2007 to consider revocation of the site plan for said lot pursuant to RSA 676:IV.a.I.b.

The vote passed (5 in favor, 0 opposed and 1 abstention).  Mr. Salomon abstained.

Other Business

Mr. Salomon informed the Board that the Board of Selectmen granted permission to the Historical Society to house a Town Historical display at the Town Clerk’s office.

A motion was made and seconded with all in favor of the motion to adjourn at 9:30pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Wendy V. Chase

Recording Secretary
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Disclaimer – These minutes are prepared by the Recording Secretary within the 144 hours as required by NH RSA 91-A:2,II.  They will not be finalized until approved by majority vote of the Planning Board.


